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BACKGROUND:

ALA continues its emphasis on library advocacy through initiatives like Strategic Plan for Advocacy, a regional rollout of the Advocacy Institute, and aggregate research on Library Funding.

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

Strategic Plan for Advocacy Now Online

At the ALA Executive Board Spring 2005 Meeting, the ALA Strategic Plan for Advocacy was discussed in some detail. (See EBD #12.47, 2004-2005). In short, it was established that because advocacy operates in a decentralized environment within ALA, it has been difficult to coordinate an advocacy plan. Therefore, the approach that has been adopted in developing the ALA Strategic Plan for Advocacy is unique. The plan recognizes the many groups seeking to achieve advocacy goals, while creating a logical structure within which information on all of ALA’s wide range of advocacy efforts can be gathered together under a single “umbrella.”

In September 2005, the ALA Strategic Plan for Advocacy became available online and can be accessed at www.ala.org/issues&advocacy.  The plan provides more detailed information on four components of general advocacy: public awareness, national legislative advocacy, local advocacy, and international advocacy, which had previously been approved by the ALA Executive Board. 

The newest addition is a dynamic section that allows ALA staff to input advocacy activities of their units in areas including ALA advocacy goals, objectives and activities across the association.  The plan remains a work in progress, as we continue to gather additional information from all ALA units that identify advocacy as one of their activities. Through this process, advocacy for intellectual freedom, rural libraries, copyright, access for the disabled, permanent access to government information, school libraries and many other critical areas will be gathered together for the first time in one location, database and presented in a similar format.

Advocacy Institute – Regional Rollout

In May of 2005, the Ford Foundation awarded ALA $80,000 to be used towards advocacy efforts. Specifically, this money is to help produce the Advocacy Institute on a Regional and Chapter level, working with Chapter Relations. PIO and Chapter Relations will work with the Advocacy Institute Task Force to create a strategic plan for these funds.

Tentatively, the schedule for this next phase of the advocacy institute is as follows:

2006

1. ALA Midwinter Meeting

San Antonio

January 20-25

2. TNA/SELA Joint Conference 
Memphis

April 6-7

3. NJLA Conference


Long Branch

April 24-26

4. ALA Annual Conference

New Orleans

June 22-28

5. CLA Annual Conference

Sacramento

November 10-13

2007

6. ALA Midwinter Meeting

Seattle


January 19-24

7. ACRL 




Baltimore

March 29 - April 1
8. ALA Annual Conference 

Washington D.C.
June 21-27

9. MPLA/NMLA


Albuquerque

tbd 

10. AASL




Reno, NV

October 25-28

Alternatives:
CLA Annual Conference


Southern CA

November 2007

NJLA





Long Branch

April 24, 25, 26, 2007

The Advocacy Institute will focus on the necessity of building coalitions of library support in a community. Attendees will spend the day learning advocacy techniques and creating an action plan for their libraries.

Training curricula are currently under development to help institutionalize future Advocacy Institutes and allowing for consistent trainings around the country. 

Advocacy Institute Task Force

To focus on planning and execution of the Advocacy Institutes, ALA Past-President Carol A. Brey-Casiano created the Advocacy Institute Task Force, which resides under the Library Advocacy Now! Subcommittee (chaired by Patricia Glass Schuman) of the Public Awareness Committee (chaired by Sally Reed). The final roster includes:

Carol A. Brey-Casiano, 2004-2005 ALA President, Chair

Ismail Abdullahi, Councilor at Large

Camila Alire, President-Elect, ACRL

Cheryl Bernero, Carol A. Brey-Casiano, Chair, 2004-2005 Presidential Committee

Gail Dysleski, Past President, ALTA, former co-chair, Adv. Institute

Judith Gibbons, KY Dept. of Libraries and Archives, former co-chair, Adv. Institute

Luis Herrera, Director, San Francisco Public Library

Glenn Miller, Director, Pennsylvania Library Association

Fran Roscello, Past President, AASL

Patricia Glass Schuman, Past President, ALA, Ex-Officio
Sally Reed, Chair, Public Awareness Committee, Ex-Officio

 ALA Advocacy Resource Center

The ALA Issues & Advocacy page, located at www.ala.org/issues&advocacy, is being revamped to more accurately reflect the content of the page and will be called the ALA Advocacy Resource Center. The redesigned and reformatted site will feature curricula to be used for training on topics specific to school library media centers, academic libraries, getting bond and/or referenda issues passed, and giving effective budget presentations. An online collection of articles and Web sites will supplement these curricula. ALA hopes that the new site will be a primary resource for advocates.

Other new features include a tutorial for new library advocates, entitled Getting Started, an Advocacy Institute syllabus for future trainings, as well as links to links to statistics and reports from ORS, and ACRL’s and AASL’s advocacy pages. 

The site will continue to house key initiatives such as the ALA Strategic Plan for Advocacy; the Library Funding Web site, advocacy publications including the new Action Kit, Key Messages and Best Practices database, links to ALTA’s Advocacy Registry, Washington Office’s Take Action Legislative Center, and the Campaign for America’s Libraries, as well as links to state and regional chapter
The Advocacy Resource Center is scheduled to launch prior to the ALA 2006 Midwinter Meeting.

Library Funding Web site

Since June 2003, ALA has been tracking the status of library funding across the United States in public, academic, school, and state libraries.  This report provides information on the status of library funding during the third quarter of 2005.  

Most of the information reports deep cuts to library budgets affecting hours of operation, staffing levels, materials and acquisitions, technology, programming and services, construction and library enhancement, and other long-term projects.

The funding data is accumulated from published sources, including: LexisNexis (news from a broad range of media); Google news searches; and library-related journals and periodicals (e.g. American Libraries and Library Hotline). ALA recognizes that information presented in the media represents only a portion of the funding crisis.  

Highlighted below is a current aggregate approximation of the funding data from the 2005 Third Quarter:

Overall library funding/budget cuts are at least: $14,725,283

At least 74 library jobs have been eliminated, laid off or not replaced

 At least 24 libraries faced closure (16 - Buffalo & Erie county, 3-  Salinas, 1-  Bedford, Texas).   Eighteen libraries closed or are scheduled to close: Sixteen in Buffalo and Erie County will close in fall 2005; the Hampden (Mass.) Free Public Library and the library in Sharpsburg, Pa closed. The Bedford, Texas library closed and then re-opened.  

At least 5,318 operating hours have been lost.

Details:

Library systems planning to close many branches in the face of insufficient library funding: The Buffalo and Erie County (N.Y.) Public Library system has approved closing 16 libraries throughout the system. That will leave 36 branches open, though library officials noted those locations will operate with reductions in hours, staffing and services. The library branches scheduled for closing include: North Cheektowaga and South Cheektowaga; Greenhaven, Brighton, and Sheridan in Tonawanda; Williamsville; Blasdell; West Falls; Depew; and Fronczak, Cazenovia, Fairfield, Kensignton, Martin Luther King, Mead and Northwest in Buffalo. The closings will begin as soon as Oct. 1 and continue through the rest of 2005. Closing the branches will involve the layoff of more than 100 people and the need to sell or store roughly half a million items, as well as computers and other equipment. All of this occurs at a time when public library activity in Erie County has reached an all-time high, with an annual circulation surpassing 9 million items. 

Budget cuts are impacting negatively libraries’ abilities to purchase new books and other items. Libraries from Bangor, Maine to Omaha, Neb. to San Bernardino, Calif. are reporting this problem. At San Bernardino County libraries, the waiting list for "Harry Potter and the Half-Blood Prince" had reached 200 before that sixth novel in the popular series was even released. But San Bernardino has one of the lowest budgets for a library system of its size, according to County Librarian Ed Kieczykowski.   The library system's budget has been about $9 per resident since 2002. During the 2004-05 fiscal year, 60 cents of that $9 could be used to buy new materials;

School libraries in many states are struggling: In California, educators say strong school library programs help increase learning, but as other needs take priority, funding for school libraries has dropped from $28 to pennies per student and school libraries are trying to do the same job with fewer resources. Replacing old books is important because students won't be as inclined to read torn, outdated books, say school librarians. 

Even when libraries receive increased funding this year it may still be less than past funding. Pennsylvania's libraries -- of which there are 636 including branches and

bookmobiles -- will receive $61.3 million in 2006, up from $57.9 million in

2005. State funding for libraries was once as high as $75 million. That number

was cut to $47.5 million in the fiscal year that began two years ago. This still leaves libraries distressed but is providing sufficient funds to enable some libraries, such as the Greensburg Hempfield Area Library, to reopen.

Libraries experiencing reductions in hours. In San Diego, the cutbacks are due to a $37.3 million budget that represents an increase of less than 1 percent from last year's budget. That means 31 of the 36 branches have had to reduce their hours. Hours for the downtown Central Library, which were scaled back last year, remain unchanged. But the main library's hours were slashed from 64 to 52 a week last year because of a $1.2 million cutback in funding.
Money spent constructing a new library facility but then no money for buying books. In Corpus Christi, Texas, voters agreed with the logic that improving the library system would be a worthwhile investment, and approved the construction at a total cost of $5.5

million.  But City Hall now wants to cut the budget that would stock those additional

shelves with books.  City officials have recommended cutting the library's book-buying budget by $31,000. That means 1,550 fewer books at a time when the city is expanding the physical capacity of its libraries.
Mixed Trends:

Libraries teetering on the brink of closure and taking their battle to the courts. The Niagara Falls, NY public library was allotted two million dollars to its library branches in this year's budget. The branches received one million for the first half of the year and are now suing the city for the other million. While City council members say they don't have the cash, library board members say they shouldn't have promised the funds if they couldn't deliver. A group of residents and business owners say they have collected more than 800 signatures on a petition in support of keeping the building open and fully funded.

Communities trying to secede from library districts: Illinois Gov. Rod Blagojevich vetoed legislation August 19 that would have allowed communities to secede from library districts after obtaining approval from the affected library boards and voters. Blagojevich gave financial reasons for his veto, saying secession efforts would create additional tax liability for both the community and the library district and significantly reduce the district’s revenue. The proposal’s cosponsor, state Sen. Terry Link (D-Waukegan), had proposed it as a solution to a longstanding controversy over library service in Vernon Hills that would allow the town to break away from the two library districts that now serve it and create its own facilities, according to the August 20 Arlington Heights Daily Herald. Part of the town lies in Libertyville’s Cook Memorial Public Library District, where voters have rejected three attempts to build a new facility in Vernon Hills, which is currently served by a small branch. 

Library systems hiring lobbyists to compete for more funding. New York City’s three public library systems are spending thousands of dollars to hire lobbyists on the local, state, and federal levels in order to increase their odds for public funding. 

To lure more visitors, public libraries across the nation are getting makeovers that include cafes, exhibits, movie nights and lecture series.

Positive Trends:

While libraries in more than 40 states have decreased programs, purchases, staff, and operating hours ( and even closed ( in a few states and counties support for library funding has increased:
· The County of Los Angeles Public Library (CoLAPL) has received a 25 percent boost in its 2005-06 budget. The Los Angeles County Board of Supervisors increased the budget by nearly $30 million to $122 million. The new money will be used to increase hours, purchase materials, provide extra technical support staff, and increase the number of librarians and support workers. A total of 69 new full-time positions will be added. Expanded service will include four new homework centers and five adult literacy centers.
· The South Carolina legislature has more than doubled the amount of aid it will provide to libraries, increasing the allocation from 82 cents to $2 per capita, or from $3.8 million to $8.1 million, in FY 2006.
· The budget signed by Pennsylvania Gov. Ed Rendell July 7 includes $61.3 million in state aid to libraries—a 6% increase over last year. Rendell originally proposed $59.3 million for libraries in February, but the legislature added $2 million following extensive lobbying efforts by library supporters. However, the increase fell just short of what it would have taken to trigger an incentive formula that would have guaranteed all libraries at least a 3% boost over their 2004—05 funding. The $61.3 million still fails to equal the $75.3 million that libraries received back in 2002. The 2003—04 budget slashed library funding by 37%, to $47.8 million, forcing 75% of the state’s libraries to reduce acquisitions, 43% to cut hours, and 34% to trim staffing.

· The budget for the new downtown Minneapolis library has grown more than $16 million to include spending for a planted roof that absorbs water, underground parking, and structural enhancements to support a planetarium.   In addition, the library board and the Minneapolis City Council each committed $900,000 to make the building structurally capable of supporting the proposed Minnesota Planetarium and Space Discovery Center. 

Library staff voting to unionize: Workers at Providence (R.I.) Public Library voted 53–39 September 8 to unionize. The move followed more than a year of staff layoffs, cuts in operating hours, and public dissatisfaction with the library board. 

Even as many library systems across the country are cutting hours, Chicago is

in the midst of a building boom for books.  By year's end, officials say the Chicago Public Library system will see its biggest single-year expansion. Five communities with libraries will get new facilities. Two neighborhoods will get libraries for the first time, and one library has been vastly overhauled and expanded. These additions would give the

city about 80 branches as well as the Harold Washington Library in the Loop.

Libraries enhancing their capacities to serve as cultural centers. In Ft. Lauderdale, Fla., in Broward County the library plans to turn a computer lab into a Hispanic Cultural and Education Center.   The center will have collections of books, audio, video and electronic materials for adults and children.  It also will have cultural and historical programs, exhibits and activities in Spanish and English. Broward County is 20 percent Hispanic and growing fast. 

